MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 21st January 2016 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett, Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Hall, Cllr Mason, Cllr Lennon, Cllr Town, Cllr Spiers and Cllr Lockhart.   Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk) present. Also present: County Cllr Ann Naylor and Terry Smith (Herald magazine editor).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from:  Mrs Nelson (RFO), Councillor Dean and Cllr Frost.
AMENDMENTS TO MINUTES
The December 2015 minutes were signed as a correct record with nil amendments. 
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Nil.
OPEN FORUM 
Cllr Watley welcomed the three public attendees and asked if there were any particular topics they wished to discuss. Updates were sought on the LDP progress.  None were available at present but it was confirmed that a second consultation was being scheduled by BBC, possibly for February, and everyone would have further opportunity to submit their views regarding not only the parish plans but also the A12 / Dunton development proposals as responses to this was vital.  
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings. There were no items.
CORRESPONDENCE

The Clerk reported on correspondence received at the Parish Office since the last Ordinary meeting and subsequent committee meetings as follows:
3610     The Clerk discussed the NAT’s services and the list of jobs to present to BBC for action was required as soon as possible from committees.  Cllr Keeble advised that the system had recently changed in that pre-arranged dates would not be supplied by BBC as had been done in the past so jobs could be collated for those set periods (approximately 2-3 per year) but in future, jobs had to be drip-fed through to BBC for actioning by the NAT’s.  There was concern that this would not give a dedicated time for BBC to undertake the work and that jobs could quite simply queue up in their system and get over-looked as is the case with general work requests now.  Cllr Keeble advised that all jobs should continue to be put through as there is a danger of the service being cut altogether if it isn’t used.  


The Clerk would add the following job for the NAT’s list for completion: Strimming and tidying the footpath at Soap House Corner and removing overgrowth obstructing the pathway. Recreation and Environment committees would submit a list to the Clerk or Cllr Keeble.
3611    The Clerk read out an email received from ECC regarding the area bus review.  Terry Smith advised that the 898 bus to the Brentwood Community Hospital and Oldchurch Hospital was being scrapped by ECC but that the Brentwood Community Bus service might take on the service to get to Brentwood Town centre to catch the 498 bus running to the hospitals, for a trial period of 3 months.   


BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
3612
County Cllr Ann Naylor advised the following:
· The Ingatestone road would be temporarily shut for one day to trim the trees obstructing power lines.

· Feedback had been received from ECC regarding the request to install a footpath from the Blackmore Village Hall’s old recycling centre for pedestrian side access into the primary school.  This had received a favourable response and would be referred to the ECC panel for a decision. However, it was not feasible to install three parking spaces in that same area as it would not be safe for children using the footpath in that area.  This was accepted by the PC.

· The additional handrail request to the footpath by Meadow Rise would be dealt with but Cllr Naylor wanted clarification of exact location so she could inspect this.  Cllr Town clarified the location.  

· Cllr Town asked about the bad condition of certain pavements such as Meadow Rise, Nine Ashes Rd and St Lawrence Gardens in addition to the cats eyes which had been tar macced over by ECC – Cllr Naylor would continue to investigate these. 

· Cllr Naylor suggested that the Council looks at the online ECC Highways Maintenance booklet for advice and information regarding such things as cats eyes etc. She understood the frustrations experienced because of lack of funding but as budgets had been cut quite severely it was not expected that all requests for works could be undertaken at the present time.  
Borough Cllr Roger Keeble advised the following:
· It was reported that BBC had had their funding cut which had impacted on the Parish funding of discretionary grants.  Cut backs of 1.3 million had to be made for the forthcoming financial year and BBC was expected further cuts for the next three years amounting to 7.1 million by year three.

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
3613
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£

Addressee


Description
 -

Essex Pension fund

Jan pension contribution

  
 -

H M R & C


Jan – NIC/TAX contributions

    
   75.00

Petty cash


January

  
 -

Mrs R Nelson


Jan – Book Keeping / RFO fees

2000.00
Unity Trust PC A/C:20343161
Jan direct debits/online payments

 256.14
S Barnes


Reimbursement for purchase of TXR Hall bench

1500.00
Kelhatch Press


Inv.3574 – production of Herald magazine

    50.00
G C Cooper


Inv.11.1.16 – reimbursed-electricity Xmas lights/Kiln Field

  518.75
Blackmore Parochial Charities

   
    40.00
Essex Wildlife Trust

Annual membership renewal fee





Payments made by Bacs transfer: Clerk’s January salary.

      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.


Receipts: Nil
Grant Payments: Nil.   
            FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st December 2015
In accordance with the reports distributed prior to the meeting, Cllr Bennett reported on the figures and answered any queries in Mrs Nelson’s absence.  Currently, there is an over-spend on the budget but it is anticipated that this will recover so as not to have an over-spend by the end of the financial year.  Maintenance and Environment shows an over-spend on grass cutting by £1300.00 but Recreation shows an under-spend on tree and hedge cutting.  The next financial year’s budget for casual and contract grass cutting is expected to be lower as it is hoped that MDL will be taking on both the contract and casual cutting/strimming work in future making it much more cost effective.  
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       The Financial Reports be noted with no other action necessary with the following exception:

(iii)      A review of maintenance services and costs was still being reviewed for future budgeting.

Faulty Christmas Lights, Horsefayre Green, Blackmore – Pending a response to the PC letter sent on 18.12.15.
Stop the M12 committee/association – fees to be refunded – In hand with Ian Harries of Mountmessing PC. Refund anticipated shortly and it was hoped would bolster the 2016/17 budgets.
3614
FINACIAL POWERS
Budget Approval 2016/17

Cllr Bennett discussed the proposed budget for 2016/17 as distributed prior to the meeting. It was proposed by Cllr Keeble, seconded by Cllr Mason and unanimously agreed that this be adopted.
Discretionary Grant and parish precept

Cllr Bennett raised the matter of the discretionary grants. Despite Louise McKinlay’s reassurance that the Parish grants would not be affected by the cuts imposed on BBC, she had recently called meetings with individual parish councils to discuss future grant funding.  The PC was informed that its discretionary grant would be cut by 37% for 2016/17 equating to a reduction of £6,971.00.  In light of this, the PC was looking at efficiently saving costs, ie: going out to tender for maintenance works and all grass cutting/strimming to be completed with MDL on contract.  The PC analysed the 2016/17 expenditure budget of £86,450.00 and established that it needed to raise the precept by £5.00 per band D property just to cover this with the grant shortfall in mind.  Therefore the Policy and Resources Committee recommended raising the precept from £31.00 to £36.00 per band D property.  This was proposed by Cllr Bennett, Seconded by Cllr Hall and unanimously agreed.  The Clerk would notify BBC of its precept demand before 31.1.16. 
Approval of appointing an External Auditor

Following the abolition of the Audit Commission, Parish and other small Councils will become responsible for sourcing and appointing an External Auditor for the Council.  It is recognised that this could be a complicated and potentially costly procedure for individual Councils and the National Association for Local Councils (NALC) is in the process of setting up a ’Sector Led Body’ to procure audit for small authorities, commencing 2017/18.  The RFO has reviewed the NALC arrangements with Cllr Bennett and it is recommended and proposed that Blackmore, Hook End and Wyatts Green Parish Council be included in the NALC’s audit procurement procedure.  This was proposed by Cllr Bennett, seconded by Cllr Mason and unanimously agreed.    

3615
Roadway Rents 2015

Up to date.  To be re-invoiced in April.

3616
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING and POLICE MATTERS

No updates at present.
3617
COMMUNITY BUS



The Clerk advised that a recent hirer had mentioned that there appeared to be a grinding noise with the brakes and felt the bus might be in need of new brake pads or disks.  The Council asked the Clerk to book it in with the garage and any necessary work deemed to be of an urgent nature is carried out immediately. 
3618
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE


Cllr Keeble advised that he is still dealing with the ongoing sewage and drain problems.
3619
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

Nothing new to report. All going okay
3620
MOBILE LIBRARY
Pending updates from ECC.
3621
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION

  Meeting scheduled for 2nd March 2016. 
3622      BLACKMORE RECYCLING AREA – fencing and revised pathway ideas 


As reported under County Councillor updates.
3623
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE

Terry Smith advised that the deadline for the March edition is the end of February.

PLANNING COMMITTEE
3624
 PLANS

In accordance with the planning committee reports distributed prior to the meeting, the following meetings had taken place to discuss the planning applications received:

5/1/16 – 15/01486/FUL – No objections raised.

              15/01593/TPO – No objections providing Mr Marsh (BBC) is happy with the application.
It was resolved that the Parish Council approve the planning committee minutes. 

3625
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 
All in accordance with the planning committee minutes distributed prior to the meeting which are being dealt with by BBC.
 ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE


There was a meeting of the Environment Committee on 11th January 2016. 
· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following items of business discussed.
3626
Lockable post for the Green, Blackmore 
* Ready for installation
3627
Chelmsford Road island (bus turnaround)
* Committee propose 3 planters, each 3’ x 2’in size.  Committee received a quote for £589.50 from Kevin Stanbridge. Further quotes to be obtained.  It was suggested by Cllr McCarthy that perhaps local companies or organisations might like to sponsor or donate towards such things as parish planters or Christmas lights, for example. The Committee would consider this.
3628
Replacement bench required outside Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall (next to bus stop)
* Received – ready for installation. 
Note: *These jobs to be grouped together when liaising with new contractors for quotations.

3629
handrail and footpath over footbridge, Meadow Rise

In hand with County Cllr Ann Naylor as reported under item 3612.
3630
The new posts on the Green – reflectors to be added to the posts at the turning point near the pond

Completed by Cllr McCarthy, with thanks.

3631
Parish Spring Clean

It was agreed this would take place on 19th March at 10.00am. Meeting points are Horsefayre Green and Mill Lane Play area.

ALLOTMENT COMMITTEE

3632
All going well and in hand with the committee.
RECREATION COMMITTEE

There was a committee meeting held on 12.1.16 and the minutes were circulated prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following items of business discussed.
3633
Ted Marriage Field
*In accordance with the committee meeting minutes and the updates relating to the proposal to purchase and install outdoor gym equipment at this site.
3634
Mill Lane Play Area
In accordance with the committee meeting minutes.
3635
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field and Play Area
*In accordance with the committee meeting minutes and the updates relating to the proposal to purchase and install outdoor gym equipment at this site to replace the worn hexagonal swings.
In summary, the committee considered various quotations for replacement swing sets equating to costs in excess of £17,000 which had been considered too costly so a second set of outdoor gym equipment was preferred as this was much more cost effective.  It could procure two sets of gym equipment, one for Ted Marriage and one for Walter Hobbs for less than the replacement swings at Walter Hobbs alone would cost.  

It was confirmed by Cllr Bennett that reserves had been made of £3,500 towards the field drainage for 2016/17.  
3636
Review of Parish maintenance, procedures and procurement of services -forms
In accordance with the committee meeting minutes – in hand with Cllr Lockhart, The Clerk and the RFO.
3637
Outdoor Gym Equipment 

*Cllr McCarthy, on behalf of the committee, proposed to purchase two outdoor gym sets as mentioned under item 3636.  The committee considered its proposal fulfilled the council’s primary objective to install outdoor gym equipment at Ted Marriage while also providing a superior solution to the necessity to replace the worn hexagonal swings at Walter Hobbs.  There would be additional carriage costs to be considered and the costs to remove the hex swings but it was hoped these could be negotiated and minimised where possible.  Cllr Bennett advised that the anticipated cost to deliver the two gym sets was in the region of £14,545.00, with the CIF grant from ECC of £9,000.00 plus the agreed contribution of £3,240.00 from PC funds would leave a shortfall for the council to find of £2,305.00. 

The Clerk advised she was submitting two further grant applications to assist with the funding in the region of: A minimum of £1,500.00 with Essex Community Foundation and £500.00 with the Essex Playing Fields Association which, if successful, would help alleviate the extra funding required by the PC. A decision was expected late February – March 2016.  As the equipment included wheelchair friendly equipment and safer surfacing it met with the application criteria.
The above was considered and Cllr McCarthy’s proposal was seconded by Cllr Spiers and unanimously agreed.  The Recreation Committee and the Clerk would proceed with procurement and delivery of this project for the two sites as specified. 
Cllr Keeble proposed that the quotation received of £40.00 plus VAT to line, mark and cut both football pitches before the start of the grass cutting season be accepted.  This was unanimously agreed.  Cllr Keeble to organise.     
3638
Blackmore Millennium Park

Nothing new to report.  
3639
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACTS – ALL AREAS WITHIN THE PARISH
The Recreation Committee had submitted the following areas to the Clerk for obtaining a quotation from MDL (during the general grass cutting season):

· To strim once monthly the enclosed play area fencing at Ted Marriage and Mill Lane
· The play installations at Walter Hobbs, Ted Marriage and Mill Lane

· Around the benches, tables and bins at all four sites (which includes the Millennium Park)

· Three times a year – to cut back weeds and hedge overgrowth at all entrances to the four recreation sites.
Action required: The Environment Committee to submit its casual grass cutting and strimming requirements to enable the Clerk to obtain a quotation from MDL before the cutting season commences.
3640    CLERK’S REPORT
Nothing new to report.
3641
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Planning
 TBA
5.00pm
Anvil House, Blackmore


Environment
  8.2.16
7.30 pm
Crosse House, Blackmore

Recreation 
  9.2.16
7.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall


Parish Council
 18.2.16
7.30 pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 
3642
Brentwood Borough Council – Local Development Plan Consultation 

 
Pending consultation dates from BBC.
3643
Superfast Essex, broadband 


No ECC updates provided  
3644
The future of Blackmore Post Office

Cllr Keeble advised that this was still being considered. The Clerk was asked to include a separate header for the ‘Community Shop, Blackmore’ on future agendas as this was still being pushed forward regardless of the outcome of the post office location being agreed.
3645
Defibrillators   

In hand with the Clerk – pending outcome of the application with the British Heart Foundation.
INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

3646
Cllr McCarthy commented on the amount of litter and domestic waste along Mountnessing Lane which was within the Parish boundary.  He asked if this could be added to the Parish Spring Clean schedule as it was not normally on it.  Environment Committee to consider.
3647
Cllr Hall commented that the committee minutes and reports were incomplete and not up to date on the PC website. He suggested that the committee minutes be removed and just the ordinary monthly PC minutes be included and updated if time and resources did not always make it possible to update all of them.  Cllr McCarthy would review this. 
3648
Cllr Keeble advised that Sandra is now doing the weekly village news for the Gazette so if anyone had any local news they could put it to her for possible submission. 
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.15 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
1

